
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
February 1, 2010 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
 The public hearing was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:15 p.m.  Council members present were Memphis P. 
Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 
 Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Barrett Edwards, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this public hearing is for the 
Comprehensive Plan update. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said Ms. Vinc will give a presentation this 
evening on the Comprehensive Plan update. 
 
 Janet L. Vinc, Manager of Planning & Zoning for the Town of 
Smyrna came forward to give a PowerPoint presentation on the 
process of updating the Comprehensive Plan.  Ms. Vinc said the 
Comprehensive Plan is a document in text and maps, and is 
basically a strategic plan which sets forth the jurisdiction’s 
position on population and housing growth, the development of 
adjacent areas, redevelopment potential, community character, 
the general uses of land in the community, and critical 
community development and infrastructure issues.  She said it 
also includes the description of the physical demographic and 
economic conditions of the town, and policies, statements, goals 
and planning components which in accordance with present and 
future needs in the judgment of the town best promotes the 
health, safety, prosperity, and general public welfare of its 
residents.  Ms. Vinc said every five years the town needs to 
review and adopts its plan.  She said in 2005 an update to the 
Comprehensive Plan was considered by the Planning & Zoning 
Commission and submitted to PLUS for review in September 2005.  
Ms. Vinc said the Planning & Zoning Commission recommended 
approval to Mayor and Council where the update to the plan was 
approved and once it is adopted by the Town the plan has the 
force of law.  She said all plans should have some provision for 
input by the public.  Ms. Vinc said we had three public 
hearings, four including this evening, for public input.  She 
said back in April of 2008 a public workshop was held to give 
the public the opportunity to review the proposed updates to the 
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plan and give their input.  Ms. Vinc said public notice for this 
workshop was advertised in the Sun Times on April 11, 2008 and 
posted at Town Hall.  She said it was at this meeting that the 
Commission reviewed and recommended approval of rezoning to 
bring nonconforming properties zoning into compliance with the 
Comprehensive Development Plan.  Ms. Vinc said then in February 
of 2009 a public hearing was again held by the Planning & Zoning 
Commission.  She said public notice for this meeting was 
advertised in the Sun Times on February 11, 2009 and posted at 
Town Hall.  Ms. Vinc said then this past November one additional 
and final public hearing was held by the Commission as a 
significant amount of time had passed since the last hearing and 
the Commission felt it necessary to allow citizens another 
opportunity for comment and input.  She said public notice for 
this meeting was again advertised in the Sun Times October 28, 
2009 and posted at Town Hall.  Ms. Vinc said the Commission 
unanimously recommended approval of this plan to Mayor and 
Council. 
 
 Ms. Vinc said some of the significant updates and changes 
to the plan consist of changes in data, such as population and 
data analysis, housing numbers, and annexation.  She said other 
changes include the accomplishments of various goals from the 
previously adopted plan as well as updates on how the Town 
continues to work on goals yet to be achieved.   
 
 Ms. Vinc said just to highlight some of the sections that 
have been updated: the population data and analysis from 2006 
through 2008 - the Town experienced a decline in issued 
residential Certificates of Occupancy.  She said during 2006 the 
Town issued 169 Certificates of Occupancy, during 2007 160 
Certificates of Occupancy, and during 2008 96 Certificates of 
Occupancy were issued.  Ms. Vinc said for housing the Town of 
Smyrna issued 529 building permits for new construction between 
the year 2006 and 2008.  She said since 2006 Smyrna annexed 
approximately 194 acres within the defined growth area.  Ms. 
Vinc said to the south approximately 75 acres were annexed for 
future residential development, to the north along the Route 13 
corridor approximately 34 acres were annexed filling enclaves 
and allowing for future commercial growth.  She said 25 acres 
along Duck Creek Road were annexed for future residential 
growth, and 42 acres to the east of Route 13 were annexed for a 
future employment center.  Ms. Vinc said an additional nine 
properties totaling approximately five acres were annexed 
filling enclaves within Spruance City.  
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 Ms. Vinc said the Planning & Zoning Commission will be 
considering changes to the Zoning Ordinance which will include a 
Highway Corridor Overlay District – the purpose of HCOD is to 
enhance the image of Route 13 to provide an attractive community 
gateway and to draw visitors into the historic areas of Smyrna.  
She said they will also be examining a Village Center Zoning 
District to replace the Central Commercial Zoning District and 
to be more in keeping with the downtown mixed use intention.   
 
 Ms. Vinc said critical community development and 
infrastructure issues – review of community conditions and 
community development plan: the Town has adopted a Vacant 
Building Ordinance and Vacant Building Registration, and 
probably at the second meeting in February, Council will be 
seeing an Environmental Protection Plan Source Water Protection 
Overlay Zone Ordinance. 
 
 Ms. Vinc said economic conditions: the Town has hired Rick 
Ferrell as our Economic Development consultant and he has been 
working on vacancy standards for vacant commercial buildings and 
recruitment of businesses. 
 
 Ms. Vinc said for implementation strategies – the Town has 
and continues to evaluate current codes and ordinances.  She 
said a number of ordinances have been created and amended as 
recommended in the plan.  Ms. Vinc said some examples are: 
Appendix A, Section 6.19, Home Occupation; Appendix A, Section 
6.15, Signs; Appendix A, Section 6, Subsection I, Parking; and 
Chapter 18, Article XX, Annual Registration of Vacant Buildings 
and Registration Fees.  She said our next steps – obviously this 
public hearing to receive final comments and input from both 
Mayor and Council, and the public, and once the plan is approved 
by Mayor and Council it will move to PLUS for review – and we 
are hoping that will go in March – following the receipt and 
consideration of the PLUS comments the Planning & Zoning 
Commission will review it one final time and recommend it to 
Mayor and Council for their final review and adoption of the 
plan.   
 
 Ms. Vinc said and now public input from Mayor and Council. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said Temple Carter who is the Chairman of the 
Planning & Zoning Commission was planning to be here this 
evening and is unable to do so.  He said Mr. Carter did submit a 
statement, which Mr. Hugg passed out copies to Council, and 
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asked if Mr. Hugg would read it into the record.  Mr. Hugg said 
he received this today, February 1, 2010, addressed to Mayor and 
Council, from Temple Carter, Chairman of the Planning & Zoning 
Commission, Subject – Comprehensive Plan Update - “Due to an 
ongoing medical problem I will be unable to attend the meeting 
tonight so I have asked the Town Manager David Hugg to read this 
into the minutes.  As Chairman of the Planning & Zoning 
Commission, and a Council member of the committee that put 
together the original Comprehensive Plan I thought I should 
comment.  Several years ago the Town was fortunate to hire Dave 
Hugg as he was the principal architect of Governor Minner’s 
legislation to require all towns and counties have a certified 
Comprehensive Plan and to have it updated every five years.  The 
Smyrna Plan was one of the first, if not the first Certified 
Plan in the State.  It was put together by a committee of 
Planning Commission members, Council members, and citizens.  
There were workshops, meetings galore, public hearings ad 
nauseam.  We had public meetings with the County, and the State 
Planning Office before adopting the plan.   
 
 The current plan update has actually been done for some 
time and we have been waiting for updated maps from our Town 
Engineer, as we do not have the in-house capability to do them.  
The update has been mostly fine tuning to the original plan, 
updating things that have changed such as lands that are now 
annexed, infrastructure that is now in place, as planned, etc…  
We took the time to correct some grammar and spelling as well.  
Part of the reason for this is that the large portion of the 
original plan is already annexed and zoned.  With the exception 
of some infill sites the only large areas not annexed and zoned 
are the Spruance City area and the US Route 13 corridor north of 
Duck Creek.  The US Route 13 area north of Duck Creek is 
designated as the Gateway to Smyrna, with a special overlay 
district to control the type of growth permitted.  This area is 
considered the Gateway due to the traffic volumes, which are 
used to designate such areas.   
 
 The Planning & Zoning Commission had a workshop on April 
16, 2008 to discuss the plan and start work.  There was a public 
hearing on February 18, 2009 and another public hearing on 
November 18, 2009.  At the April 16, 2008 workshop two people 
spoke.  Regina Brown stated that she would like to see the 
façade grant program reinstated, and Quentin Schleider said he 
would like to see absentee landlords addressed and to have it so 
historically significant homes cannot be torn down.  At the 
February 18, 2009 meeting the Pickett’s were concerned about the 
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zoning of their property.  The discussion eventually let to the 
Village Center concept that was added as an overlay to the 
Central Commercial Zoning District.  At the November 18, 2009 NO 
ONE showed up.  It should also be noted that the Mayor and NO 
Council members attended any of the meetings.   
 
 Once an area has been annexed and zoned, any arbitrary 
changes to the zoning will almost certainly lead to an expensive 
lawsuit for damages.  Most of these areas have had expensive 
engineering done as part of the annexation process.  Also 
changed to the plan must also be submitted to the State Planning 
Office and approved by the PLUS Committee before they can be 
incorporated into the plan.” 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he would also like to acknowledge that David 
Edgell from the Office of State Planning Coordination is here 
tonight.  He said Mr. Edgell is our County liaison for Planning 
and Zoning matters, and someone we work with and have worked 
with for some period of time.  Mr. Hugg thanked Mr. Edgell for 
coming this evening. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone from the public would like 
to come to the microphone, and give your name and address, and 
speak on the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said she would like to know when the maps 
for the plan would be available to the public, and when would 
this have normally been out – was it two years ago – she knows 
it has been a long wait.  She said they have been asking since 
last June.  Ms. Minear said Mr. Hugg, when will the maps be 
available to us.  Mr. Hugg asked Ms. Vinc to answer that. 
 
 Ms. Vinc said they are available now – we received the 
updates from KCI Technologies.  She said there are a few typos 
and some of the maps did not come out very clear – she is sure 
Mayor and Council noticed some of them; they are unreadable – so 
we do have to get that resolved with them, but we do have them 
now.  Ms. Minear asked what is the time frame because she has 
already gotten unreadable maps; when will the readable maps be 
available.  Ms. Vinc said as soon as KCI Technologies can do the 
updates…  Ms. Minear said a month.  Ms. Vinc said no it should 
not take that long.  Ms. Minear said a couple weeks.  Ms. Vinc 
said she would guess.  Ms. Minear asked Ms. Vinc to give her a 
call when they are available.  Ms. Vinc said yes. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council on the Comprehensive Plan.  No one came forward. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the process is that this document now goes to 
the PLUS review process – PLUS is an organization of state 
agencies and other reviewers who will review it in the context 
of not only the state planning requirements set forth in the 
Delaware Code, but also the various plans with which we have to 
coordinate with DelDOT, DNREC, the Department of Housing, etc…  
He said following that review and depending on what comments and 
issues they bring up, we may have to go through some 
negotiations and revisions to the plan.  Mr. Hugg asked Mr. 
Edgell if he would like to elaborate on this. 
 
 David Edgell, Office of State Planning Coordination, came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Edgell said Mr. Hugg is correct – the 
process from here is once the Town Council approves the plan to 
send through the PLUS process it would come through one of our 
monthly meetings.  He said the application deadlines are the 
first working day of each month, so he has spoken with Ms. Vinc 
and they are thinking the earliest will be the March meeting.  
Mr. Edgell said PLUS is in fact a group of state agency 
reviewers from each of the relevant state agencies; the most 
active are DNREC, DelDOT, Department of Agriculture, State 
Housing Authority, the Historical and Cultural Preservation, the 
State Fire Marshal – he will review the plan as well as these 
agencies.  He said their view will be sort of multifaceted; they 
will certainly make sure it meets all of the criteria that are 
requirements of the Delaware Code and also look at all of the 
various plans and policies of the state agencies which are 
represented on the PLUS committee.  Mr. Edgell said they also 
look at it in relationship to our strategies for state policies 
and spending which is our state level for policies for 
investment and spending document, which would get back a series 
of comments that will be in two categories.  He said the first 
category is certification items; those are items that we feel 
have to be addressed in order for the Governor to consider 
certification of the plan, and they will most likely be a series 
of recommendations which will be recommendations that the 
various agencies will have on how to improve the plan.  Mr. 
Edgell said often there are recommendations about ordinances or 
other things you might do to implement the plan based on that 
agency’s area of expertise.  He said after those are forwarded 
to the Town, through Ms. Vinc, in a letter it will be up to the 
town to address any of the certification items, and of course 
anything that is a recommendation that you wish to address you 
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are certainly welcome to do so – they encourage it.  Mr. Edgell 
said you then reconsider the plan – once you adopt that plan we 
will prepare a report and it goes to the Governor for 
certification of the plan.  He said what that certification 
means is that the plan is consistent with the requirements of 
the Delaware Code because there are some specifications of what 
should be in there, and he thinks Ms. Vinc’s PowerPoint did a 
good job of listing those right straight from the Delaware Code. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we need to start the Council meeting, 
so stay where you are and what we usually do is we are going to 
close the public hearing, we are going to open the Council 
meeting, and then if you would please continue.  Mr. Edgell said 
he is almost done. 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:34 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Barrett Edwards, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the public hearing for the 
Comprehensive Plan will continue. 
 
 Mr. Edgell said once the plan does go to the Governor with 
our report for certification his signature means the plan is 
certified in accordance with the criteria of the Delaware Code 
and that means the plan itself is consistent with the 
requirements in the Delaware Code, and also that it is 
consistent with the policies embodied in our strategies for 
state policy for spending and that we will work as a partner 
with the Town to implement that plan to the extent that they are 
able to give whatever strategies and goals and implementation 
items that you have that we can be in partnership with you.  He 
said that is a summary of the process.  Mr. Edgell said the 
timing of that process again has a lot to do with how long the 
changes take, and what sort of changes are necessary, if there 
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are any, and we won’t know that certainly until we have had a 
chance to read and review your plan, which they look forward to 
doing whenever it is presented to us for that.  He said he has 
been working with Ms. Vinc and with the application forms and 
all those materials, and certainly am at your service to help 
with any of those issues that do arise.  Mr. Edgell said both 
Ms. Vinc and Mr. Hugg both have his number and can call him if 
there are any questions, and he will certainly will answer any 
questions Council have this evening if any come up. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Council had any questions for Mr. 
Edgell.  Councilman DeFeo said he had a question for Ms. Vinc.  
He said looking at the maps that were sent out to Council – he 
agrees with Ms. Vinc that there is a lot of information to get 
into an 8½” by 11” sheet – is there any way that Council can 
receive them as a PDF so they can look at them in a little more 
detail.  Ms. Vinc said she is sure that there is.  Councilman 
DeFeo said he is sure that somewhere these are existing 
electronically.  Ms. Vinc said she is sure that there is – she 
may have to work with KCI Technologies because right now our 
maps are on their server, and you need a pass code to get in, 
but she is sure that she can get permission from them or have 
them send them to her on a disc and then she can send them out 
to Council.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said the last time that we updated the 
Comprehensive Plan and adopted the plan and the map set, we also 
had them printed out in the large size that you have probably 
seen downstairs from time to time in the basement, and had a set 
that size downstairs and then a half-size set available in the 
library.  Mr. Hugg said we can do the same thing this time when 
we have a final, or essentially final – close to final set of 
maps.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he was just thinking in the interest 
of looking at them from detail, and of the ecology – you know 
with all of the paper that Council amasses that this would be 
nicer. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said unless she missed it – she knows the 
Comprehensive Plan before had wording in it that said that it 
was to be used as a guide.  She said she knows there was a point 
in time years ago people used to tell her that because of the 
Comprehensive Plan we have to do this, and because of the 
Comprehensive Plan we have to do that, but her understanding of 
it was that it is a guide. 
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 Mr. Edgell said actually the Comprehensive Plan does have 
the force of law once you adopt it, and what that means depends 
on how the plan is written.  He said they work with the plans 
from all of the local jurisdictions – there are 60 in the State 
of Delaware: 3 counties, and 57 towns.  Mr. Edgell said each of 
them writes their plans in a different way.  He said in a very 
simplistic manner – if your Comprehensive Plan calls for an area 
to be residential the Delaware Code would sort of infer that you 
would need to zone that for residential and if it is developed, 
it would be developed as residential – not as commercial, not as 
an airport, not as a factory, but as residential.  Mr. Edgell 
said that is a very simplistic way to look at it, but there are 
so many permutations of how your plan can be written, how the 
maps can be done, that really does depend on your individual 
plan and your goals and your policies.  He said it is in essence 
a policy guide for many towns and many communities, but there 
are aspects of it where that force of law aspect does come into 
play.  Mr. Edgell said if you have any more detailed questions 
he would kind of take a stab at an answer, but that’s the best 
he can do in general. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she had a question, but maybe she 
would ask him later.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any 
more questions for Mr. Edgell.  There were none.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said if there are no other questions or 
comments for the Comprehensive Plan we will close the public 
hearing and we will open the Council meeting.        
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions from the published agenda.   

 
Mr. Hugg said before you go forward just so everybody knows 

Barrett Edwards is acting on behalf of Mr. Jaywork this evening 
in his first official capacity as our Solicitor sitting up at 
the table.  Mayor Stombaugh said welcome. 

 
Councilman DeFeo made the motion to accept the agenda as 

presented.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there are any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of January 4, 2010.  Councilman Raynor 
made the motion to accept the minutes of January 4, 2010.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously.  

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said in Council’s 
packets there us a letter and a resolution from the City of 
Dover.  She said they have proposed a resolution and the 
resolution is for the adoption of local service function budget 
for Kent County.  Mayor Stombaugh said what it’s about is they 
feel there is duplication in our taxes and the Kent County taxes 
– that we’re being charged for things by Kent County that we 
also pay in the municipality taxes.  She said they have proposed 
a resolution to have these taxes eliminated from the Kent county 
side, and asking us as a municipality to join in with a 
resolution.  Mayor Stombaugh said this will be presented in our 
next packet and it will be on the agenda for the next meeting. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if that would be Smyrna Town 
Council’s own resolution.  Mayor Stombaugh said yes. 
 
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Edwards said Mr. Jaywork actually 
wanted first off to ask Council to excuse him – he has a 
conflict with another meeting in another town tonight, so he is 
busy elsewhere.  He said Mr. Jaywork wanted him to mention that 
they have met this past week with Mr. Hugg and reviewed some of 
the pending files that we have - just closing out, making sure 
that they are on top of everything and also that their office is 
working forward with the monitions that are pending right now 
that you had asked that they do.   
 
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated he had no report this 
evening.            
 
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets.  He said Council also has a couple of other items 
in their packets; one is the bank account statements and a small 
discussion from Mr. Stulir about the rainy day fund which has 
reached, or actually exceeded its $3,000,000.00 statutory limit.  
Mr. Hugg said the other item that he does want to ask quickly 
about – he gave Council in their packets a draft of a letter to 
Senator Ennis and Representative Carson.  He said as you know 
the General Assembly is back in session and one of the things 
that he tries to do on behalf of community, and also for the 
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League of Local Governments is track legislation that may have 
an impact on local governments.  Mr. Hugg said sometimes these 
things are rather subtle and you don’t find them until you start 
digging through the details of legislation.  He said there was a 
bill that was introduced last year – House Bill 26  - with a 
House Amendment that would basically clean-up the use of writ of 
monition at the sheriff sale process for local governments.  Mr. 
Hugg said the League and those of us who reviewed it had no 
problem with that bill or the amendment.  He said unfortunately 
a Senate amendment was recently offered and the Senate amendment 
would prohibit the use of monitions process for any lien less 
than $10,000.00, so we would be prohibited by law from using the 
sheriff sale process to collect delinquent taxes and other 
amounts owed to the Town.  Mr. Hugg said as you probably are 
well aware there were 40 priority accounts that we’ve been 
working on and we are probably down to a third of that now, but 
none of them exceeded $10,000.00 and this would have effectively 
eliminated our ability to collect a tremendous amount of 
property taxes and other liens that are due the Town, and for 
which the threat of a sheriff sale if not the actual process has 
been enough in most cases to get folks to make payments on their 
accounts.  He said he has written a letter which he was going to 
make sure that Council was okay with him sending to Senator 
Ennis and Representative Carson expressing our opposition to 
Senate Amendment 1 to House Bill 26.  Mr. Hugg said he just 
wants to be sure that Council is okay with him doing that. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Hugg wanted Council to vote on 
that.  Mr. Hugg said no, he just…  Councilwoman White asked if 
it would make a difference if the letter was sent from Council 
rather than Mr. Hugg.  Mr. Hugg said Council could do that or it 
could be sent with the Mayor’s signature.  He said typically 
what we have done is on these kinds of matters, unless it has 
been a really significant issue Council has instructed him to 
send a letter, but it being signed by the Mayor certainly would 
be appropriate as well.  Mr. Hugg said he guesses in retrospect 
a simple yes or no motion would be helpful.  He said he could 
then report in the letter that it was approved by Council 
tonight. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept the 
letter to Senator Ennis and Representative Carson concerning 
House Bill 26 with HA1 and SA1.  Councilwoman White said so 
moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh and carried 
unanimously.        
          



Mayor and Council       Page 12 of 41      February 1, 2010 
  
E. Committees – Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks the only 
committee that met last week was the Long Range Planning 
Committee.  She said with the holiday and the new year their 
meeting was the last Thursday of the month, so with Thanksgiving 
and Christmas they didn’t have meetings in November and 
December, so this was their first meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
they just kind of went over everything; Ms. Vinc was there to 
update them on some questions and information that they had left 
with her; Mr. Prichard from Building and Inspections was there 
to give them additional information; Mr. Hugg gave them some 
additional information, so they are planning on moving forward.  
She asked if there were any other committees. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Utility Committee will meet Wednesday 
night at 5:00 p.m.; the Finance Committee meets next Tuesday at 
5:30 p.m., and the Personnel Committee meets next Wednesday at 
5:00 p.m. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee 
meets Thursday morning at 8:30 a.m. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said the Public Safety Committee meets at 
5:00 on Thursday of next week. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said as Mr. Hugg said the Utility 
Committee is meeting on Wednesday, and to the folks here – he 
really, whether it is Public Safety, or whichever one he would 
really like to see citizens there.  He said up here you see 
Council talking and voting and making motions on items that come 
up from those committee meetings, and he has said it before that 
is where 99 percent of the work is done.  Councilman DeFeo said 
all of the input comes in at that point and it’s a shame they 
don’t get that attendance that they see here at the Council 
meetings.  He said he implores the citizens to come to the 
committee meetings and take part because that is where the 
business is done. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is also an opportunity at the 
committee meetings if you want to speak longer than three 
minutes – usually it is up to the Chairman of the committee, but 
in most committees you have a little bit longer than three 
minutes to speak. 
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were David Edgell, Ed Lehman, James E. 
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Veit Sr., Al Kemp, David & Bunny Pleasanton, Al & Tish Pickett, 
Daryl Jester, Melaine Minear, Ron Menninger, James Harkins, 
Rodney Slaughter, Regina Brown, Grant Prichard, Seth Clevenger, 
William Wilson, and Aaron Weisenberger.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting is open to 
our visitors.  She said if you would step-up to the microphone, 
and give your name and address – it is being recorded.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said each person is allowed three minutes.  She asked 
if anyone would like to address Council. 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said she had a question – is the three 
minutes separate from being part of the agenda?  Mayor Stombaugh 
said yes, you are separate.  She said your committee is 
separate.  Ms. Minear said so that will be after the open three 
minutes.  Mayor Stombaugh said yes.  Ms. Minear asked to have 
some papers passed around to Council.  She said she is standing 
tonight on behalf of the Smyrna Citizens Coalition, actually on 
behalf of all of our citizens, and she has just a quick comment 
about the monitions topic with the Solicitor – about wrapping up 
monitions topics.  Ms. Minear said there is a monitions sale 
topic involving the Taggart building that she hopes is not 
closed because there is going to be some paperwork coming down 
the pipe about that.   
 
 Ms. Minear said first of all she would like to introduce a 
new resident to Smyrna – Ron Menninger, who is a roommate, a 
former Vietnam vet, recipient of two Purple Hearts, he is also a 
member of SCC and DCAP, sitting in the back of the audience.  
She said he is a former entrepreneur and he is experienced in 
oration and public presentations.  Ms. Minear said she and Mr. 
Menninger wish to thank the Smyrna Fire Department for their 
assistance on Saturday evening with a chimney fire at 41 South 
Main Street.  She said they did an outstanding job in responding 
quickly and acting in a professional and conscientious manner.  
Ms. Minear said words cannot describe their sincere appreciation 
– they are going to be baking lots of cookies and bread for 
them.   
 
 Ms. Minear said the rest of the paperwork that has been 
passed around to Council will be directed to Chief Baldwin.  She 
said it is sort of a wrap-up of the previous town meeting on 
January 19th – they would like to again direct some concerns and 
comments to our Chief.  Ms. Minear said this is in reference to 
the article in the Delaware State News after they presented 
their four point wish list – she said #1: Chief - “…while 
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surveillance cameras may be effective they are difficult to 
justify in today’s economy” – that was a statement he made to 
the press.  She said their question is has the position for a 
new police officer been filled Chief?  Chief Baldwin said yes.  
Ms. Minear asked what is the yearly salary plus benefits.  Chief 
Baldwin replied he did not know off hand.  Ms. Minear said just 
a rough idea.  Chief Baldwin said $43,000.00.  Ms. Minear said 
$43,000.00?  Chief Baldwin said for the salary yes.  Ms. Minear 
said plus benefits?  Chief Baldwin said yes.  Ms. Minear said 
okay – full time.  She said well they had thought that if the 
position had not been filled that it might make sense to 
consider the cost of four cameras and monitoring as a possible 
alternative, and also they asked if he had conducted a financial 
and viability analysis regarding the installation of cameras.  
Chief Baldwin said no.  Ms. Minear said your comment #2: we have 
not experienced any concentrations of crimes that indicate 
cameras are needed; SCC response – the members of SCC do not 
agree with that statement Chief Baldwin.  The timer went off - 
Ms. Minear asked that the rest of her presentation be entered 
into the minutes as if she had read it. 
 
 The rest of Ms. Minear’s presentations is as follows:  The 
rest of SCC’s response – “And, as previously stated, there are 
people (9 or more) who are very aware of the “hot spot” hand-off 
locations here in our downtown historic district.  In order to 
restore our Town Center you, as our Chief need to move the 
problem out of the Four Corners.  We realize it would be a bit 
inconvenient for the drug peddlers to have to “relocate their 
operations, but the positive side of this……its about 
finances…money…all the folks who invested in “Our Town” in the 
past, now and in the future will have a “Fair  playing field”, 
without the “hidden” surprises.  #3 Chief – I’m against spending 
taxpayer money just because of the newest novelty items.  SCC 
question – regarding your choice of the word “novelty”, we have 
a reason to believe that there were some security companies such 
as “Integrated Security Systems” and possibly “Advantech” 
installing more surveillance cameras at this, our Town Hall in 
the past few months.  Is that true Chief Baldwin?  And if so, 
please explain what appears to be a “double standard.” 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Lehman said basically he has a couple statements 
to make.  He said he attended this meeting back in December on 
the 27th and was told by someone who works for the Town that the 
fees had been eliminated for shut-off fees.  Mr. Lehman said his 
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questions is why did it just switch hands, because the fee is no 
longer there for the shut-off fees, but now you have to pay an 
extra deposit when that comes due.  He said if the electric is 
scheduled for shut-off instead of having the $50.00 fee, now you 
have to add it to a deposit for the electric.  Mr. Lehman said 
the problem is when you have organizations in the Town that are 
trying to help these people in rough times, and there are three 
that he knows of personally.  He said one is Catholic Charities; 
the other is the Smyrna Ministry of the churches in this town, 
and also Saint Polycarp’s, which is part of the Saint Vincent 
DePaul Society.  Mr. Lehman said these people are trying to help 
these people pay their bills and we also have to pay that $50.00 
fee for a deposit towards their electric bill because they think 
that these people are going to have a problem again?  He said 
possibly they are going to have a problem again, but these times 
are tough.  Mr. Lehman said he cannot see why these 
organizations that are trying to help the public pay their bill, 
no we have to pay a $50.00 fee each time – every three or four 
times we have to pay that that eliminates us from helping 
someone else in need.  He said he thinks it is totally uncalled 
for personally.  Mr. Lehman said he would love to see what we 
would have to do to get a motion to change this – he is asking 
Council for a complete answer on that.  He said his other point 
is you have a Good Standing Ordinance that you are considering, 
but you are willing to give builders a break, but you are not 
willing to give the people that live here a break in this town?  
Mr. Lehman said he is sorry, but to him that is totally 
ridiculous.  He said his other question would be – he is not 
complaining about the people that work in the office downstairs 
or anything like that because they have treated him very 
courteously, because the last time that he was here they didn’t 
even know there was a possibility of a change in that when they 
came in to pay a bill for someone.  Mr. Lehman said he is not 
looking for this for himself – he is looking so they can help 
people in this town that are really in need.  He said his main 
question tonight though: do we have any standards that this town 
lives by?  Mr. Lehman said he would really like to know if there 
are any principles or values this town goes by, because right 
now he can’t seem to find any.  
 
 Councilwoman White said your question regarding the 
deposits and things like that – she would suggest that he go to 
the Utility Committee with his concerns, because that is where 
all of that work would be done when it was changed the last 
time.  She said they spent some time, maybe two years ago or 
last year even, the Utility Committee spent time changing how it 
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was done – she would suggest he take it to them, and it will 
start there.   
 
 Mr. Lehman said he agrees with her there 100 percent, but 
his point is to him when that person came up and spoke – that 
was deceitful when they said it had been eliminated.  He said 
basically all that did was switch hands. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she believes what he spoke about – she 
is trying to remember back to that meeting – but she believes 
what he spoke about was the reconnect fee that had been 
eliminated.  She said so she is not sure…  Mr. Lehman asked if 
there is a difference between a reconnect and a shut-off fee.  
Mayor Stombaugh said yes – there used to be both.  She said 
there is a list, a fee schedule that is online.  Mr. Lehman said 
here’s the problem that that day, which was one day last week, 
when the electric was being scheduled to being turned off.  He 
said we had been at that person’s house, called the Town from 
that person’s house, the electric had not been shut-off even 
yet, we told them we would be in to pay the bill, but it could 
not be stopped because it was in process.  Mr. Lehman said when 
we got here the electric still had not been turned off, but we 
still had to pay that fee. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked Mr. Lehman if he could come on 
Wednesday.  Mr. Lehman said he plans on being there and he will 
try to speak as nice as he is tonight. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone else that would 
like to address Council.  No one came forward.         
 
A. Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation Group – Mayor 
Stombaugh said the Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation Group 
wanted an opportunity to introduce themselves. 
 
 Melaine Minear came forward to speak.  Ms. Minear said 
thank you very much Mr. Lehman, the SCC just helped another 
resident not have their power turned off, and they had an eight 
hour notice this last week. 
 
 Ms. Minear said she is a spokeswoman for the newly forming 
Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation Group.  She said thank you 
for the opportunity to speak tonight.  Ms. Minear said we have 
passed out some information for the members of Council, and what 
she would like to do is read what we call our manifesto.  She 
said also she has supporting résumés if you care to see them; 
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one of our members is a retired Naval Commander – his name is 
Eric Cramer and he said to give you or anyone who would like his 
résumé.  Ms. Minear said he comes to Delaware and he also lives 
in Canada so he’s got a lot on his plate.  She said Mr. Volkomer 
from Frederica would have been here this evening, but he came 
down with the flu, so she is the one that is standing for this 
group. 
 
 Ms. Minear read: “Our Manifesto, the future of Belmont 
Hall, one of the most extraordinarily significant historic sites 
in the State of Delaware, home of former Governor Thomas 
Collins, meeting place of our General Assembly during the 
British invasion up the Delaware Bay, visited by such noted 
Delawareans as Caesar Rodney, John Dickinson and the noted 
astronomer Annie Jump Cannan; So Rich a history – so little time 
to decide its future.  We come here tonight, with deep concerns 
about a place not far from this Town Hall in Smyrna that has 
stood for hundreds of years, as a magnificent and stately 
reminder of our past.  Cloaked in such a grande and graceful 
gown of tall and robust trees, old tale-telling boxwoods, it now 
lies vacant, poorly maintained, and forgotten by most.  Belmont 
Hall belongs to us…the ordinary citizens of this State.  And 
although it has been “kept” from us, as so many other of our 
historic jewels, being used at the whim of those we entrusted to 
care for our history and culture, we come here tonight to 
deliver this, our Manifesto.  The State of Delaware Division of 
Historical and Cultural Affairs, Historical Preservation Office 
Director Tim Slavin, and his associates within our State, our 
County, and our Town, including our Town Manger, Mr. David Hugg 
III and all others who have and are collaboratively involved in 
“making arrangements” behind closed doors, for our Belmont Hall 
to be annexed into the Town of Smyrna, Delaware.  We challenge 
you now, as Patriots of our Constitution and our history and 
culture.  The decision regarding the Annexation of this site 
shall not be entrusted to those who have held the keys to “Save 
our history” that is now so vulnerable.  It is we, the citizens 
who own Belmont Hall, and all the other historic sites that are 
now left in neglected states of decay.  We, as members of the 
newly formed Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation Group DCAPG, 
are committed to assuring that this topic will be part of the 
upcoming Election process in April 2010.  We want a referendum 
placed on the Ballot.  Annexation or no annexation.  Belmont 
Hall – our future.  For the People, About the People, and By the 
People.” 
 
 Ms. Minear then read: “Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation 
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Group DCAPG.  We have contracted with Anchorage Productions of 
Wilmington, Delaware to conduct a two phase evaluation of the 
Belmont Hall property, including a comprehensive 
condition/structural report of the building, soil samplings, and 
analysis of the entire property, as well as a financial 
feasibility study.  We are awaiting Director Slavin’s approval 
to allow Mr. Howard, a noted archeologist and engineer, to 
conduct his work.  If the property is not annexed into the Town 
of Smyrna, we will then base our decisions upon Mr. Rob Howard’s 
findings, and the outcome of our presentation to the State Joint 
Finance Committee scheduled for February 24th 2010.  Our interest 
in this Site is forthright, as ardent supporters of preserving 
our history, and our approach to making this a viable and 
successful venture for all to benefit from.  It is our intent to 
establish a for-profit corporation, create an income stream that 
will be a significant eco-tourism draw that can and will be 
shared with our Town of Smyrna, Kent County, and the State of 
Delaware.  We believe that a lease/purchase option is a “common 
sense” approach worthy of consideration, especially at a time 
when our State and local governments are all experiencing 
financial hardship.  Our approach is open door, and we invite 
any and all to attend our upcoming meetings, including all of 
the media.  Résumés of some of our DCAPG members are available 
for your perusal.” 
 
 Ms. Minear asked if anyone had any questions or comments.  
There were none.  Ms. Minear stated that she would be forwarding 
résumés of probably eight to ten of their members to Mayor 
Stombaugh for her perusal, and if Mayor Stombaugh feels it would 
be helpful she may forward them to the other members of the 
Council. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said anything that she does receive, she 
forwards it on to Council, and so it will be forwarded to 
Council.               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Results of Public Hearing ref. Comprehensive Plan Update – 
Mr. Hugg said the action required, or recommended tonight is a 
motion by Council to forward the Comprehensive Plan to the 
Office of State Planning Coordination for PLUS review.  He said 
it is not a recommendation to adopt the plan at this time – that 
would happen after the PLUS review has been completed and the 
results are evaluated and presented to Council, but he would 
like to get the PLUS process under way because it will take a 
little while. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Evans said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said this document is quite extensive – 
it is now approaching what – eighty some pages.  He said it 
seems to be a layered approach to the Comprehensive Plan, and he 
guesses his question is at what point do items begin to drop off 
that are aged.  Councilman Thornton said we go back many, many 
years and then we build upon that showing what the annexations 
have been and so forth.  He said he does not have any quarrel 
with that; his question is it becomes an unwieldy document at 
some point, so his question is and maybe there is not a clear 
cut answer, but at what point do we begin to streamline that. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said that is really a very good observation.  He 
said most of the Comprehensive Plans that he has seen and worked 
with have kind of followed that same format, and they sort of 
build on top of previous work so they do over time become kind 
of a history book as much as a current document.  Mr. Hugg said 
he thinks that is a good question, and he does not have the 
answer, but maybe that is something that Mr. Edgell and Connie 
Holland could think about at least and maybe if they would have 
some suggestions as part of the PLUS process or simply as 
additional comments it might be very helpful to us.   
 
 Mr. Edgell said one of the ways that municipalities have 
streamlined these documents is through this regular update 
process that you are in now where you can sort of delete the 
aspects of it that are no longer valid, and you add aspects that 
are new conditions that you are experiencing in your 
communities.  He said having not seen the document he can’t 
comment specifically on your plan as it exists now, but he 
thinks the Town is going through the right process to make sure 
it is a usable and up to date document.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked Mr. Edgell if he was recommending 
that the Comprehensive Plan be consolidated before it is 
submitted for the first review.  Mr. Edgell said he can’t 
comment on that not having it, but when they review it through 
PLUS they do read every word, and in past comprehensive Plan 
reviews he has recommended certain streamlining for towns – he 
thinks Mr. Hugg was eluding to that.  He said they do see all 
the Comprehensive Plans in their office from 60 local 
jurisdictions so they have seen a whole variety so they often 



Mayor and Council       Page 20 of 41      February 1, 2010 
  
have a lot of good insights on what other towns have done that 
works, and maybe what they haven’t done so well and they can 
give you advice and comments based on that.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Councilman Thornton if he was talking 
about the annexations.  Councilman Thornton said no, he was 
talking about the entire Plan.  He said Mr. Edgell has answered 
his question.  Mayor Stombaugh said it would be archived and 
would be able to be accessed at a later date.  Councilman 
Thornton said yes. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additional 
questions.  There were none. 
 
 Councilman Thornton clarified that this was a vote to send 
the Comprehensive Plan to PLUS for review.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  
  
B. SECOND READING: 

1. Ord. No. 008-09, Chapter 1, General Provisions, Sec. 
1.14, Good Standing Ordinance - Mr. Hugg said he had two 
comments before they get into the discussion.  He said we do 
have a procedure in the general Code for the Town that 
requires that Ordinances, once presented, will be dealt with 
in a relatively timely manner.  Mr. Hugg said he wanted to 
remind Council that if for some reason you do not approve 
the second reading tonight, in order not to have that time 
period lapse you would have to act on it at the next Council 
meeting in order to schedule it for a third reading.  He 
said it does not mean that you have adopted it, and he’ll 
mention it on the other two ordinances as we go.  Mr. Hugg 
said in Council’s packets there is a couple page memo from 
Grant Prichard, and he believes Council received 
electronically, or in the case of Mr. Evans a hard copy, a 
page and a half or so from Solicitor Edwards on the various 
options.  He said as you’ll recall the issue before us on 
the Good Standing Ordinance is it extent to which these 
provisions apply individually on a property by property 
basis, or collectively to all properties owned by an 
individual or corporation in the community.  Mr. Hugg said 
he is sensitive to your concerns about whether one class of 
property owners is treated differently than another one.  He 
said he would ask Council to carefully consider the 
information that has been provided both by Mr. Prichard and 
by Mr. Edwards because there are ramifications of selecting 
an option that is global, for example right now – Mr. Hugg 
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asked Mr. Edwards to interrupt him if he starts stumbling 
into something that he shouldn’t be saying on a particular 
property.  Mr. Hugg said as you well know there is a 
development in the Town of Smyrna that the developer has 
walked away from, and we are in the middle of various legal 
actions to address a number of issues with that development.  
He said the global approach, should that be the decision 
Council makes, would have the perhaps unintended consequence 
of making it impossible for another homebuilder to come in 
and acquire one, two , or three of those lots and initiate 
construction in that development.  Mr. Hugg said that 
development has water, sewer, roads, stormwater – all the 
utilities in place – it is a buildable and developable 
project, but absent the payment of certain fees and taxes 
owed the Town under the global approach no one would be able 
to undertake any development activity until the owner of 
record which in this case the developer is not now to be 
found to that matter was revolved, so we do need to be 
careful that by taking an action that may in many cases seem 
like the right action that we don’t preclude the possibility 
of someone else stepping up, or the original owners 
themselves for that matter, stepping up and continuing to 
build and develop in the community and generate the fees, 
revenues, taxes and utilities that we depend on.  He said so 
Council really does need to come to some resolution for us 
to be able to proceed on which way they chose to go.  Mr. 
Hugg said after the last Council meeting he talked briefly 
to Mr. Jaywork and Mr. Edwards about the possibility of 
limiting any developer - concession if you will - to only 
that portion of a development that was an actively approved 
phase.  He said for example we have a number of projects 
that may be 200 or 300 units in total, but only 10 or 15 of 
the lots are in a currently approved and active phase of 
development and perhaps making it a requirement that any 
fees, taxes, or anything else that is owed to us be 
satisfied in that phase, if not in the entire development.  
Mr. Hugg said the difficulty with that comes right back to 
the case that he just presented to Council – in the case of 
this one development the active phase is the balance of the 
development, so we find ourselves back in the same sort of 
catch 22, and there seems to be no consistency across the 
state as to how the other jurisdictions have dealt with this 
problem.  He said he thinks at an earlier memo, email, or 
discussion Mr. Edwards had pointed out that there are about 
an equal number of municipalities that use the global 
approach and an equal number of municipalities that go 
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property by property, and a couple where it isn’t quite 
clear.   
 
  Mr. Edwards said in the research that they have done 
it appears that whichever way Smyrna goes could potentially 
swing the vote – it is that close; there is just no clear 
majority and whichever side Smyrna decides to go on could 
certainly affect how even it is.  He said he thinks that Mr. 
Jaywork addressed this at the last meeting also, but from 
our perspective we are responsible here for making sure you 
understand the ramifications of whichever path the Town 
decides to go down.  Mr. Edwards said the hard part about 
deciding which path to go down is Council’s – that is why 
you are here and it certainly is a difficult decision, and 
as Mr. Hugg has said – he doesn’t know if the memo that Mr. 
Prichard sent around speaks for itself or if he should 
perhaps address some of the things that he pointed out, but 
potentially going with a global approach to this where 
everything has to be paid up for the developers – 
financially it certainly could have negative impacts on the 
Town in the future.  He said it is just a kind of reality - 
you are going to lose out on transfer taxes, the impact fees 
that come along, future real estate taxes from the improved 
property – it could have negative ramifications for the 
Town.  Mr. Edwards said at the same time you are balancing 
against basically fairness across the board, and these are 
both important considerations that Council needs to take 
into account. 
 
  Mr. Hugg said Mr. Prichard is here if Council wants 
him to further elaborate. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said she has a couple of questions.  
She said first off she read this – not that it would be 
attached to the development, that it would be attached to 
the developer to prevent the developer from having a problem 
with one property, and just leaving it there and moving onto 
another property.  Mr. Hugg said in most cases the developer 
and the property are one and the same – that is the owner of 
record, and in the case of this particular project we are 
having problems with right now the remaining 14 lots are in 
the name of and owned by the developer who is now out of 
business and we are not sure where.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
her understanding of this ordinance was to prevent anybody 
from moving on to a second project if they had a problem 
with the first project.  Mr. Hugg said the intent of the 
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ordinance in sort of simple terms, depending which way you 
approach it, is that if you are in arrears to the Town of 
Smyrna for property taxes or other levies, that you could 
not get a permit under one of these schemes, you could not 
get approval to conduct any additional business in the Town 
of Smyrna until all of your outstanding debts were 
satisfied, so if that developer who does in fact owe us 
taxes and other costs… 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said if they can’t take care of the 
first property how are they going to move on and take care 
of a second property.  Mr. Hugg said the issue comes to when 
the developer walks in and says okay, I would like to get a 
building permit to build a house on lot number 6 in XYZ 
subdivision, and we go through the process and so oh, by the 
way you owe us property taxes on lots 6 through 80 that you 
haven’t paid for 2009.  He said under the strict 
interpretation that’s the end of the discussion - until they 
pay all of those property taxes they could not draw a 
building permit on lot number 6.  Mr. Hugg said one of the 
possibilities – if they were to pay up all of the 
obligations they owed us on lot number 6 they would be 
allowed to draw a building permit using that example for lot 
number 6; under the global approach they would not be 
allowed to do anything on any property anywhere in Town. 
 
  Councilwoman White said if we allowed them to build on 
lot number 6 then we would receive the transfer taxes and 
everything else that goes with it.  Mr. Hugg said yes, that 
lot would be made whole in terms of its obligations to the 
Town of Smyrna and then allowed through the permitting 
process with the associated fees, transfer taxes and all of 
the other benefits.  He said the other lots would still be 
encumbered until such time as that developer or another 
builder came forth and said I want to build on lot number 7, 
and the same scenario – you make yourself whole on lot 
number 7, you are allowed to finish lot number 7. 
 
  Councilman Thornton asked if they were in discussion.  
Councilman DeFeo said do we need to make a motion.   
 
  Councilwoman White asked how the resolutions stands – 
is it global. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said she needs somebody to make a 
motion.  Councilman DeFeo said that is where we are lost 
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because there are two.  Mayor Stombaugh said you take the 
gavel and she will make the motion.   
 
  Mayor Stombaugh made the motion that the ordinance go 
for global.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  
Mayor Stombaugh said now we are in discussion. 
 
  Councilman Raynor said he had thought both ways on 
this and he almost changed his mind over the weekend, but he 
feels that he can’t do this because it’s almost like 
discriminatory.  He said suppose Mr. and Mrs. Citizen has a 
problem with their sewer line from their house to the 
street, the thing crumbles, they want to get a permit, they 
come into Town and are told no, they can’t get that because 
they have to pay their taxes first.  Councilman Raynor said 
what do they do – do they go behind a bush in the back yard 
or what.  He said this just isn’t fair.  Councilman Raynor 
said he understands the economics - he was an investor in 
real estate – but in all fairness to everybody, either 
everybody pays their taxes or nobody pays them.   
 
  Councilman DeFeo said he agrees with Councilman 
Raynor.  He said this motion is too broad because you are 
bringing in not just contractors, but the private citizen 
too.  Councilman DeFeo said so whatever you are going to 
heap on the big guy you are dumping on the small guy, 
whether the sewer is backed-up, the roof leaks, or whatever 
it is and Mrs. Smith is on Social Security and she just 
saved enough to pay her taxes and now she’s got this roof to 
fix.  He said we also forgot the other part of this too 
which was the code violations, and you lump that in there 
too – where he agrees with that part, he wants the builder 
to go ahead and build on lots 4, 5, and 6, and if he’s got 
code violations on 1,2, and 3 he agrees with that part in 
stopping the future construction until he fixes the code 
violations on previous built lots because we have seen that 
here in Town with past contractors.  Councilman DeFeo said 
he doesn’t want him leaving his trail of violations behind 
him as he continues to build, so somehow we need to separate 
the issue of taxes from the violations, and we need to 
remember the small person here because after the contractors 
are gone we’re all still here.  He said we don’t know where 
we’ll be tomorrow financially – we could be that person 
standing right there saying I need to get my roof fixed or 
my sewer fixed, or I pay my taxes – what do I do?  
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Councilman DeFeo said according to the Code you can’t do one 
until you do the other. 
 
  Councilwoman White said maybe they could work 
something out. 
 
  Councilman Raynor said then there is another thing – 
if the builder can’t afford to pay the taxes how is he going 
to have the money to start building; he can’t go down to 
Lowes and get all of his material on credit, you know, and 
then Lowes says oh well come back to me when your house is 
finished and you sell it and you can pay us.  He said if the 
guy can’t afford it now, how’s he going to afford it?  
 
  Councilwoman White said somebody else might come in 
and buy that; you may come in and buy a portion of those 
lots and you…  Mayor Stombaugh said then they can take that 
money and pay the bill.  Councilwoman White said well he 
will have to if he is going to buy up those lots, he would 
be responsible to take care of those.   
 
  Mr. Hugg said if you did that on an individual basis 
that’s what would happen.  He said if XYZ Building Company 
came in and said to this developer I’m willing to take over 
lot number 6 and build a house on it, under the ordinance if 
it’s specific, the property owner – the actual developer 
would have to make that lot whole in terms of all of its 
outstanding obligations before that builder would be able to 
get a building permit to build on that lot. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said well that should be all right 
because when it is sold we should be getting our money and 
it would clear it. 
 
  Councilman Riddagh said couldn’t the ordinance read if 
you own two or more lots, that way we could make an 
exception for the private person that Councilmen Raynor and 
DeFeo are worrying about, because he’d hate to see the 
revenue lost because we want this guy to pay for 20 lots 
back taxes of $5,000.00, when he can build a house if he 
pays for the one lot and built a house on it we could get 
the transfer taxes and all that is going to total more than 
what he probably owes anyway.  He said hopefully somewhere 
along the line if he goes to lot number 2, we make him pay 
taxes on that lot, and hopefully along the line somewhere 
he’ll pay up on his taxes.  Councilman Riddagh said if not, 
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we can call that lien any time we want to; if we think he’s 
taking advantage of us we can call the lien in, but he 
doesn’t want to hurt the little guy either – the guy that 
has to put a roof on and things like that, so if we can make 
it a developer that owns two or three or more lots, or 
something like that.  He thinks you are cutting your nose 
off to spite your face – you want to make money for the 
Town.  Councilman Riddagh said he is not huggy-feely for 
developers, but he does think there is a common sense 
approach if you want to make money for the Town you’ve got 
to develop that’s all there is to it. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said she would give an example without 
giving names.  She said doesn’t a builder owe us for – over 
on Sunnyside Road – the pump station – doesn’t he owe us his 
part?  Mr. Hugg said there is an outstanding obligation that 
is probably going to be contested, but there is an 
outstanding obligation for some costs on a pump station.  
Mayor Stombaugh said isn’t he building houses again in a 
development that was shut down.  Mr. Hugg said he is 
building one or two – he thinks he built two houses in that 
development which does have all of the water and sewer and 
other utilities, and he believes the taxes are paid on those 
lots, but there is an outstanding obligation on a related 
project.  Mayor Stombaugh said and it is a pretty big 
obligation isn’t it.  Mr. Hugg said it is a fairly large 
amount.  He said there is no statutory prohibition right now 
for him walking in the door tomorrow, drawing a building 
permit for lot number 3, or whatever the number is – in that 
development and being able to proceed.  Mr. Hugg said that 
is really what a Good Standing Ordinance is all about; it’s 
to flag those kinds of things and say wait a minute, if you 
are in arrears to us there is a process of making yourself 
whole before you can proceed.  He said if something is being 
litigated or contested or whatever, that has to be dealt 
with – that has got to be treated as an exception, because 
there are instances where there are debts owed to the Town 
privately and developer that are either in negotiations or 
some kind of resolution.  Mr. Hugg said yes, it is no 
different than a developer who owes us property taxes on a 
large number of totally undeveloped lots – pieces of dirt 
sitting out there that have no utilities, no services, and 
are not actively being developed at this time, and for 
whatever reason there are some outstanding obligations – if 
the liens have been filed, even though we don’t have the 
money right in hand and he knows this is an issue, they are 



Mayor and Council       Page 27 of 41      February 1, 2010 
  

subject to 1½ percent per month until such time as they are 
satisfied or until we take them to Sheriff Sale, which is 
what we have done on a couple as well. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked what happens when they go 
bankrupt.  Mr. Hugg said we still have the right to take 
properties to Sheriff Sale – that is one of the avenues we 
are pursuing with this one development that the developer 
has…  
 
  Mr. Edwards said when bankruptcy proceedings begin 
essentially they have some assets – it is just the land in 
this instance – and municipal tax liens have priority.  He 
said as soon as bankruptcy proceedings begin and they start 
dishing stuff out the Town’s tax liens are going to come 
ahead of everything else so the Town will get its money – 
it’s not an issue of “if”, but more “when”.  Mr. Edwards 
said he thinks as Mr. Jaywork and Mr. Hugg have pointed out 
it is basically and 18 percent annual fee that the Town will 
be accruing on that, in addition the Town is not losing 
money – time value of money of waiting a couple of years you 
would actually getting a hefty interest rate on top of that. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Edwards if he had any 
idea what his legal fees would equate to in percentage.  Mr. 
Edwards said he can’t say…  Mr. Hugg said we have a schedule 
– they are a couple hundred dollars per tax sale – does that 
sound right?  Mr. Edwards said that sounds about right.  Mr. 
Hugg said when we started addressing some of these 
properties that had been delinquent for some period of time 
Mr. Rushe and Mr. Jaywork provided Council with a schedule 
of fees that was specifically identified for monitions 
sales.  He said you also need to remember that when we go 
through monitions sale the attorney fees and court costs get 
added to the proceeds.  Mr. Hugg said as of today we took 
action against someone and the obligation to the Town of 
Smyrna is unpaid taxes, unpaid interest and charges, filing 
fee, attorney’s fee, and he is not sure if it got to the 
Sheriff Sale fee or not.  He said we do ultimately recover 
those costs as part of a monitions sale. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said but if we go with global it 
doesn’t cost us anything, they just have to pay up before 
they can do something else. 
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  Councilman Riddagh said they can still go bankrupt.  
Mr. Hugg said or they can decide not to do business in 
Smyrna in which their interest still accrues but they never 
come back.   
 
  Councilman Thornton said that brings us to the 
question that Councilman Riddagh posed – is there any merit 
in trying to split the difference here with the developer?  
He said is it all or nothing with the developer or can we 
say owning more than two lots will allow you to do certain 
things.  Mr. Edwards said meaning if the developer owes more 
on more than two lots or that they just have more than two 
that they are currently developing.  Councilman Thornton 
said that they owe on more than two.  Mr. Edwards said we 
can certainly put something together and look at it; he 
thinks this is similar to what Mr. Hugg suggested of a phase 
– you can make sure they have clean hands with regards to a 
specific phase.  He said that certainly in some instances 
could help; in some instances it could certainly be 
detrimental.  Mr. Edwards said remember if there was an easy 
answer to this we wouldn’t still be here talking about this 
how many weeks later.  He said these are difficult issues to 
grapple with, there is no doubt about that; there really 
isn’t an easy answer.   
 
  Councilman Thornton said the reason he posed that is 
because he is sensitive to what his colleagues Councilman 
Raynor and Councilman DeFeo and the point is well taken.  He 
said the other thing is he read Mr. Prichard’s analysis with 
interest, because he hadn’t thought of some of those points, 
and he commended Mr. Prichard for his in depth analysis of 
that.  Councilman Thornton said so really what we are 
talking about is a question of being pragmatic about the 
economics versus being sensitive to the taxpayer and he 
wants to be both if that’s possible.  He said he would lean 
towards somewhere in the middle with this to satisfy the 
point that we’re not forcing people to just walk away from 
projects when there is a possibility they can finish some, 
even it is builder A, B, or C building on another builder’s 
property, but at the same time he wants to protect the 
taxpayers as well in terms of their individual home 
projects.  Councilman Thornton said he presumes that is 
possible. 
 
  Mr. Edwards said that is certainly something that we 
can discuss.  He asked if Councilman Thornton was interested 
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in saying that perhaps a developer needs to have clean hands 
with - at this point we need…  Councilman Riddagh said a 
developer that owns two or more properties – that is what we 
are talking about, right?  He said we just want to protect 
the Town citizen that owns his own private property.  
Councilman Riddagh said that is what we are talking about 
and he agrees 100 percent with what Councilman Thornton said 
– if we could do something like that where we are protecting 
the… 
 
  Councilman DeFeo said this would become effective if 
you own two or more lots.  Councilman Riddagh said yes.  Mr. 
Edwards said so, in effect this wouldn’t apply to any 
private citizens only owning one lot – is that what’s being 
proposed?   
 
  Mr. Hugg said the proposal that he had offered earlier 
that after we thought about it may, or may not apply which 
was the current phase of a multi-phased project would 
probably provide for a number of developers the way it is 
today – look, if you’ve got 10 lots in Phase II that you are 
working on you better be paid up entirely on those 10 lots.  
He said we are not going to necessarily be concerned about 
the next five phases of your development which may not 
happen until 2015, but you’ve got to be up on that current 
phase.  Mr. Hugg said the difficulty is in those 
developments where there is no specific phase and you may 
want to consider that if you own five or more lots in any 
development in Town that you have to be current on at least 
those five, or some combination that says you are not going 
to just be able nibble away at us one at a time and get away 
from ever having to pay your taxes even if they are 
eventually due, and still have some fairness to the 
individual property owner out there who is struggling to pay 
their property taxes. 
 
  Councilman Raynor asked how that would work for the 
individual – Mr. & Mrs. Citizens – supposing they have that 
problem – can they come in to the Town and we’ll work with 
them or something, or do they have to pay their taxes up. 
 
  Mr. Edwards said he thinks this would be very similar 
to monitions proceedings.  He said someone who owes back 
taxes the Town does not automatically send the property to 
Sheriff Sale; from what he understands the Town is always 
certainly willing to work with individuals – that is kind of 



Mayor and Council       Page 30 of 41      February 1, 2010 
  

a last case scenario.  Mr. Edwards said when you talk about 
someone who has a plumbing issue and you don’t want them 
going in the bush from the house – that would just be an 
emergency situation; if you wanted perhaps we could consider 
putting in some type of emergency provision in here where 
the Town has the discretion to work with individuals or 
something like that so you don’t put the individual citizen 
in a hardship.  He said going back just to the monitions 
proceedings – the Town has the discretion to work with 
individuals and try to make things work.  Mr. Edwards said 
he thinks that here if you were to pass this either way the 
Town would have the ability to exercise the discretion - 
whether it is a payment plan, or well we will issue this 
contingent a payment plan being enacted.  He said especially 
if you wanted to try to rework some of the language there 
could be some flexibility built into this so that you don’t 
have people just shut out to the cold.   
 
  Councilwoman White said she does not want to see Mr. 
Wilson here who needs to have his roof done and can’t get 
his roof done because he owes back taxes, and not like two 
years back taxes, but just recently maybe he’s three months 
late on his taxes and he’s getting it together for whatever 
reason, but he needs a new roof and we won’t allow the 
contractor to get the permit to do the roof because he owes 
back taxes.  She said she can’t see where the Town wouldn’t 
say okay, well let’s - on an individual basis – work 
something out.  Councilwoman White said most people say they 
want to work something out before they say forget it. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said well then the whole thing maybe 
needs to be split; maybe there should be two different all 
together because that’s his residence where he is living and 
you’re talking about a developer that it is not their 
residence – it’s their investment, it’s income.  She said we 
are talking about entirely two different things here. 
 
  Councilman DeFeo said the ordinance seems to be too 
broad in trying to draw everything in and he doesn’t see a 
way of doing that, and taking care of that contractor and 
taking care of the little guy. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said what are we going to about when 
there is Appeals Day and the contractors come in and because 
they haven’t developed anything they don’t want to pay full 
price for their investment.  She said they come in and hit 
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us up on that – as you saw the last time there were quite a 
few lots out there that had taxes of only $13.00, so are we 
going to give them that too? 
 
  Councilwoman White asked if it is possible to say 
maybe single property owners, and then multiple property 
owners such as landlords or development owners such as the 
developer – can we say on single homeowners we can use that 
discretion; if you are a landlord then everything else has 
to be up to code or… 
    
  Councilman Riddagh said two or more properties – that 
is all you have got to say.  He said he owns three 
properties in Smyrna he should be held liable to pay all the 
taxes. 
 
  Jim Veit from Bon Ayre came forward to speak.  Mr. 
Veit said if you made it for the individual homeowner – 
repair, repair the plumbing; or reconstruction, putting a 
new roof on, and let that go for the individual homeowner 
and do whatever you want to do with the outside contractor.  
He said that would eliminate him from having to pay his back 
taxes so he can get his new roof on. 
 
  Mr. Edwards said in all honesty that is something that 
we certainly would have to look into just on their end.  He 
said they would have to research whether there could be one 
standard for the residents versus one standard for 
developers.  Mr. Edwards said under equal protection – there 
has to be some amount of discretion and fairness across the 
board.  He said you could have some discretion working with 
people – you still have to apply the ordinances fairly to 
everyone, you can’t be singling people out.  Mr. Edwards 
said if the Council chose to go in a direction like that it 
would be something that they would certainly have to 
research to see if that would be feasible. 
 
  Councilman DeFeo said if the wording didn’t say single 
property, but said like Mr. Veit said - emergency repair 
work…  He said you would take the two or more properties out 
of it, you kept what you have here but added emergency 
repair work being exempted. 
 
  Mr. Edwards said he wouldn’t have any problems with 
that if we exempted emergency repair work.  Councilman DeFeo 
said that would take care of the sewer backing up, and the 
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roof leaking.  Mayor Stombaugh said that would be for 
everybody.  Councilwoman White said it really wouldn’t 
affect the developer/contractor…  Mayor Stombaugh said 
unless he started a house and had problems with it and 
didn’t finish it and wanted to move on to another one.  
Councilwoman White said his code wouldn’t be up to date 
because it wouldn’t be finished so then he wouldn’t be able 
to move on to another one. 
 
  Mr. Hugg said if they have code violations, those code 
violations have to be corrected.  Mayor Stombaugh said so 
code violations have to be up to date, but taxes don’t.  Mr. 
Hugg said it is really the taxes and liens that are 
associated with taxes that we are actually having the 
discussion about.  He said code violations have to be 
resolved – that is not a problem.  Mr. Hugg said so that 
would get you your landlords and your developer who sort of 
walked away with a house with no doors or something, but the 
taxes, tax liens, and defaults of contracts would have to be 
resolved.  He said basically the issues he thinks Council is 
debating have to deal primarily with the outstanding taxes 
on developed versus undeveloped properties. 
 
  Mr. Edwards said one of the things that would be good 
to figure out is what do we want to accomplish with this – 
is this to make sure we have people that are dealing 
straight forward with the Town; is this going to be a method 
to collect on back taxes to make sure code violations are 
corrected, because it certainly does that.  He said as it is 
written you would have to be completely current on your 
taxes, no code violations, not in violation with any 
contract with the Town – basically you have to have clean 
hands. 
 
  Councilwoman White asked where this came from.  She 
said let’s go back to the beginning.  Mr. Hugg said this is 
an issue that, as he recalls, originally was brought up at 
the Business Development Committee maybe two years ago, and 
we had gotten a copy of Seaford’s ordinance which is the one 
that seemed to us to be the most well written and…  
Councilwoman White asked if this has gone to a committee.  
She said where the paperwork came from, because she just 
recalls Mr. Jaywork presenting it.  Mr. Hugg said he is not 
sure if it has been officially reviewed by any committee; 
it’s potentially the Business/Finance related issues – 
probably more closely a Finance issue than Business 
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Development or some other committee.  He said the ordinance 
was sort of resurrected from the discussion at the Business 
Development Committee. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said so it is not a situation that you 
are worried about right now.  Mr. Hugg said he is pretty 
sure the derivation of it was the Business Development 
Committee – he knows at least one time it was discussed 
there.  He said is he concerned about – if we didn’t do 
anything then the status quo is that anybody could walk in 
and ask for a building permit, and as long as they had 
enough money to fill out the permit application form they 
would get their building permit and they would proceed with 
their development process, and they may be the most honest, 
straight forward, or the biggest scoundrel that we have 
dealt with and there would be no distinction. 
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said if we accept it now we can go 
back and make changes.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks from all of 
the discussion – if you are asking me to make a 
recommendation he would suggest Council table it and let him 
work with Mr. Edwards to see if they can figure out where to 
start again on this.   
 
  Mayor Stombaugh said a couple of Council members have 
suggested maybe getting Planning & Zoning involved.  Mr. 
Hugg said there is a reasonable list of property owners of 
single family residences that owe us taxes, and in some 
cases we are aggressively trying to collect them if they are 
a large amount, and in some cases we are sending them a 
reminder letter periodically saying by the way don’t forget 
you owe us taxes for 2008, or 2009, or whatever the case 
might be.  He said eventually those will get addressed 
either when the property is sold or as a result of an owner 
stepping forward and saying can I work out a payment plan or 
in rare cases where we get as far as monitions sale.  Mr. 
Hugg said we also have a number of developers in the same 
kind of situation and we have been in contact with all of 
them saying you better pay up or else.  He said one did and 
one hasn’t, and one said he would, and one skipped Town so 
it’s a mixed bag.  Mr. Hugg said he would rather Council not 
pass an ordinance then pass on that they are this 
uncomfortable with. 
 
  Councilman DeFeo asked Mayor Stombaugh if she would be 
willing to withdraw her motion.  Mayor Stombaugh withdrew 
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her motion, and mad another motion to table this.  
Councilman Raynor withdrew his second, and seconded the new 
motion to table.   
 
  Mr. Hugg said we will attempt within the next two 
weeks to see if we can bring some additional direction 
around this, and if we don’t feel comfortable he may suggest 
to Council at that time that we withdraw this ordinance 
completely and maybe Finance or somebody might want to take 
another shot at it at another time.   
 
  Motion carried unanimously.   
       

C. THIRD READINGS: 
1. Ord. No. 006-09, Chapter 50, Solicitor’s Ordinance – 
Councilman Thornton said Council had a copy on their table of 
the updated version of this ordinance that was discussed at 
the last Public Safety Committee meeting.  He apologized for 
not getting it to Council earlier.  Councilman Thornton said 
on page 2 you’ll notice there is a highlighted area that was 
changed regarding organizations authorized within the Smyrna 
School District that are exempt from this ordinance.  He said 
on page 3 – issuing of licenses: upon registering with the 
Town shall have 24 hours, excluding weekends and holidays, to 
determine whether to issue a license – that gives the Town a 
period of time to look into the background of the individual 
solicitors that are applying for permits.  Councilman 
Thornton said on page 5 the original ordinance called from 
dusk to dawn, and dusk is a very elusive term so the 
Solicitor suggested we use the timeframe of 9:00 p.m. to 9:00 
a.m. prevailing time.  He said those are the only changes 
that were made to the original ordinance and again, at the 
last meeting he had indicated that the changes were discussed 
at the Public Safety Committee meeting and they were endorsed 
by the Public Safety Committee as well as the Solicitor 
through suggestion.  Councilman Thornton said those were the 
only changes that were made to the original ordinance. 

 
  Mr. Hugg said he wanted to remind Council that the 
third reading of this ordinance needs to be done tonight.  He 
said this is the last night that this matter can actively be 
considered without being reintroduced. 
 
  Councilman DeFeo made the motion to adopt Ord. No. 
006-09, Chapter 50, Solicitor’s Ordinance.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.   
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  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked how are people going to know about 
this.  Councilman Thornton said it will be advertised as part 
of our ordinances, and also our plan would be to put signs at 
the entrance to Town indicating that peddler’s permits are 
required.  Mr. Hugg said that is normally how it is done, and 
it would also be put on the website indicating both the 
adoption of the ordinance and that solicitor’s/peddler’s 
permits are required.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there would 
be a consideration that there is one warning. 
 
  Chief Baldwin said for enforcement purposes an officer 
is not going to make an arrest of someone who doesn’t have a 
license – he is going to instruct them where to go to get the 
license.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay, thank you. 
 
  Motion carried unanimously. 
    
2. Ord. No. 009-09, Chapter 70, Utilities, Article III, 
Electric Rules and Regulations ref. Fees – Mr. Hugg explained 
this is the third reading of this ordinance.  He said it 
removes the last remaining code based fee provisions as 
related to utility services.  Mr. Hugg said if you remember 
this ordinance was reviewed and recommended by the Utility 
Committee when it came to Council originally, and it is now 
ready for a third and final reading.  He said this ordinance 
has to be adopted no later than the next Council meeting. 

 
  Councilman Thornton made the motion to adopt Ordinance 
No. 009-09, Chapter 70, Utilities, Article III, Electric 
Rules and Regulations ref. Fees as the third reading.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, Raynor, 
Riddagh, and Thornton voting for, and Councilwoman White 
voting against.   

 
D. Appointments 

1. Election and Registration Board – Mayor Stombaugh said 
there is one position that is still open – it is an alternate 
position.  She said it doesn’t have any affect on the 
election or anything at this point, but if anyone knows 
someone that would like to serve on the election board if you 
would please get their résumé and get their name, phone 
number, and email to her she would appreciate it.  
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2. Assessors – Mayor Stombaugh said she received a mission 
statement – again this is a realtor which she personally like 
realtors being assessors, she wants somebody who assesses her 
house to know what they are doing – she read her name the 
last time –Debora Adams and she works for ProVest Realty here 
in Smyrna.  She said she hasn’t been able to come to the last 
meeting or this meeting because of a job that she has, so you 
have her information – she knows she just passed it out now – 
would Council feel comfortable voting on it tonight? 

 
  Councilman Thornton asked if Mayor Stombaugh knew if 
she lives in Smyrna.  Mayor Stombaugh said yes she does. 
 
  Councilman Thornton made the motion to accept Debora 
Adams as an Assessor.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, 
Raynor, Riddagh, and Thornton voting for, and Councilwoman 
White voting against. 

        
E. Lowering of Lake Como – Mr. Hugg said the Code of the Town 
of Smyrna in Section 46-76 addresses the manner and timing of 
lowering of Lake Como and it reads in particular “…the Town 
shall open the floodgates to Lake Como dam to lower the waters 
of Lake Como to allow inspection, maintenance, construction, 
clean-up, and other similar work by owners of property on Lake 
Como no more often than once every five years commencing 
November 1, 1995…”  Mr. Hugg said 2010 would be the year in 
which we would otherwise provide for lowering the lake; we 
usually do it in the late fall or early winter, which is the 
time that the DNREC Fish and Wildlife folks have historically 
recommended.  He said he doesn’t believe we lowered it in 2005, 
so it will have been at least 10 years since the lake has 
actually been lowered for this purpose.  Mr. Hugg said we do 
have the authority to lower the lake for other purposes, with 
notice - if we have some reason for maintaining the spillway, 
the dam, or what have you.  He said we have had inquiries from 
two property owners – not necessarily requesting that the lake 
be lowered, but asking if in fact we intend to do so and if so 
when we intend to do it.  Mr. Hugg said there is not a 
particular provision in the Ordinance that says we have to be 
solicited by two or more, or five or more, or whatever of owners 
of property on the lake.  He said there are some specific 
provisions that we need to give notice by posting, publication, 
and mailing to the general public and to the property owners if 
we intend to do so.  Mr. Hugg said recognizing that it is only 
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February, by the time we’ve met all of these provisions and 
provided 90 days notice, and if we were to do it say in October 
it wouldn’t be too terribly long before we were up against that 
limitation.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said from what she understands Brooks Banta 
– he had come before Council and asked us not to do this, but 
she understands he has withdrawn.  Mr. Hugg said his 
understanding is that he has withdrawn that request.  He said 
when it is lowered it is down for a significant amount of time – 
according to the Ordinance unless the Council determines that 
there will be a longer period the lowering takes place for up to 
30 consecutive days and then we shut the gates and then it takes 
typically another month or so for the water level to fully 
restore.  Mr. Hugg said the lake is never totally dry at that 
time; there are active springs and the deeper portions of the 
lake do maintain water so there is a fish habitat and what have 
you, but it does expose the bottom so people can get to their 
bulkheads.  He said the other reason he thinks we do it in the 
winter time is just because its not a time of active recreation 
use and if there is any decaying materials or whatever they 
don’t – it’s not summertime.  Mr. Hugg said he really needs some 
direction from Council if we wish to proceed or if you want to 
send this to some committee that is fine. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Raynor made the motion that we don’t lower the lake.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
was any discussion.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked why Councilman Raynor does not want 
to lower the lake.  Councilman Raynor said really because nobody 
asked for it.  Mayor Stombaugh said somebody did – two people 
asked for it.  Councilman Raynor said one was an inquiry.  He 
said if they want to go ahead, but he doesn’t see any need for 
it – most people who have docks have them in there now, and if 
anyone has any request for it… 
 
 Mr. Hugg said you do have one property owner who has at 
least asked about it.  Conrad Hebert, 693 Lake Drive West, 
Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mr. Hebert asked how many 
requests are needed to lower the lake – one, two, three…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there is no number given in the ordinance.  Mr. 
Hebert said he is asking for it to be lowered.  He said another 
fellow is asking for it to be lowered – he called it in.  Mr. 
Hebert said he wants the lake lowered as per ordinance. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said she knows it is hard to do repairs now 
– her thought is if we lowered the lake in March and then with 
April showers – is it going to fill up faster than in the fall. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said if it hasn’t been lowered for 10 
years - he thinks there are probably some people on the lake 
that probably don’t realize their bulkheads need fixing – he 
thinks it should be lowered. 
 
 Councilman Raynor withdrew his motion and Councilman 
Riddagh withdrew his second. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said we have to give notice at Town Hall and at 
the entrance to the beach at least 90 days in advance, publish a 
notice in the newspaper general circulation at least once a 
month for two months, and provide written notice to the last 
known address of each property owner who’s lands abut the lake.  
He said we determine the date after discussions with the folks 
at the Division of Fish and Wildlife – it is typically late 
fall. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to proceed and make plans 
to lower Lake Como in the fall of 2010 s agreed upon with DNREC.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White and carried 
unanimously.      
 
F. Paddle Boat Proposal – Mr. Hugg said last Thursday night we 
had a public meeting here at Town Hall.  He said he thinks there 
were a little over a dozen folks who attended – property owners 
along the lake in response to the notice the Town sent out.  Mr. 
Hugg said as you recall the recommendation that came out of the 
Finance Committee was that we provide an opportunity for 
residents to come and ask questions and talk about the proposal, 
and he thinks Aaron Weisenberger did an adequate job addressing 
those questions.  He said the consensus of the folks that were 
present was to allow Mr. Weisenberger to go forth.  Mr. Hugg 
said the issue really comes back to Council - the important 
consideration is whether Council wishes to enter into a 
concession agreement with Aaron Weisenberger for purposes of 
rental of paddleboats, kayaks, and possibly canoes at Lake Como 
during the late spring, summer, and early fall.  He said if 
Council is so inclined to do that then the next step in the 
process is that he and Mr. Weisenberger sit down and draft an 
agreement that we would bring back to Council for your 
ratification.   
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Thornton made the motion that Mr. Hugg enter into negotiations 
with Mr. Weisenberger – Paddle Shack – concerning concessions at 
Lake Como for the coming season.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman White.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There were none.  Motion carried unanimously.    
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Recommendation of Public Safety Committee – Resolution ref. 
Stop Signs on Bon Ayre Lane at Saks Street – Councilman Thornton 
said the Public Safety Committee has been approached several 
times by residents of Bon Ayre concerning safety issues in the 
community with regard to driver safety.  He said they had 
requested two stop signs be placed on Bon Ayre Lane at Saks 
Street, making it a three-way intersection.  Councilman Thornton 
said the Public Safety Committee directed the Chief to have some 
analysis done of that area in terms of speed, accident pictures, 
and so forth.  He said with respect to accident pictures there 
were no collisions reported, but there was an issue with speed 
in that area.  Councilman Thornton said even though stop signs 
are not ordinarily used for speed control there is a definite 
issue of people turning off of Saks Street onto Bon Ayre Lane, 
so the Public Safety Committee voted and recommended that two 
stop signs be placed on either side of Saks Street on Bon Ayre 
Lane and you have a resolution before you. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to accept that 
resolution.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was none.  
Motion carried unanimously.   
 
B. Refer to Planning & Zoning Commission: Ord. No 008-10, 
Appendix B, Subdivision and Land Development, ref. Commercial 
Surety Bonds – Mr. Hugg said Council has in their packets a 
proposed ordinance and a copy of an email from Mr. Jaywork’s 
office regarding this subject.  He said a number of years ago 
the Town used to accept commercial surety bonds as one of the 
approved forms of surety for subdivision completions and 
improvement.  Mr. Hugg said he does not recall the exact history 
of why that was stricken, but the sureties that are now 
available are: letter of credit, a mortgage, or cash on deposit.  
He said the difficulty is that with all the changes in the 
banking community and in commercial financing a relatively few 
projects now are being financed or secured by even letters of 
credit by the bank, and the commercial surety is becoming the 
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instrument of normal practice.  He said unfortunately we don’t 
have the authority now to accept a commercial surety and that is 
creating a lot of difficulty for a number of the projects that 
are proposed to move forward in the Town.  Mr. Hugg said what 
this ordinance would do is add to the list a commercial surety 
in a form acceptable to the Town tied to a form of bond that 
would accompany it.  He said because this is an amendment to the 
Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance it needs to go to the 
Planning & Zoning Commission and they would have a hearing, and 
then it would come back to Council for action. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Thornton made the motion to refer to the Planning & Zoning 
Commission Ord. No. 008-10, Appendix B, Subdivision and Land 
Development, ref. Commercial Surety Bonds.  Motion was seconded 
by Councilwoman White.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried unanimously.  

                                          
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to thank the Public 
Works Department – she thinks they did a wonderful job with the 
snow removal. 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

A. To Consider a Personnel Matter in Which the Name, 
Competency and Abilities of an Individual Employee(s) will be 
discussed; 
B. To Consider a Personnel Matter in Which the Name, 
Competency and Abilities of an Individual Employee will be 
Discusses (Police Chief Evaluation) – Councilwoman White made 
the motion to go into executive session.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Thornton and carried unanimously.  Council went into 
executive session at 9:16 p.m. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to come out of 
executive session.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and 
carried unanimously.  Council came out of executive session at 
10:02 p.m. 
 

POSSIBLE ACTION AS A RESULT OF EXECUTIVE SESSIONS 
 

 Councilman Thornton made the motion that Council Direct Mr. 
Hugg to schedule an executive session for the next regular 
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Council meeting to satisfy a personnel issue.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White and carried unanimously. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he wanted to remind everyone that there is a 
special Council meeting scheduled for next Monday night at 7:00 
p.m., and secondly he received notice tonight of the Smyrna 
Police Employees Associations’ appeal of a decision by the Chief 
regarding an interpretation of the amount of funds to be paid to 
an officer who retired for his unused sick leave.  He said he 
will be bringing that to Council and we will have to have a 
hearing on that matter within 30 days which is March 16, 2010. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:05 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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